Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



Spring on the campus is one of the delightful seasons of the year. This vista of the campus is framed in the archway of Roemer Hall.

Around the Lindenwood Campus

M iss Miriam Reilly, of Pachuca, Hidalgo, Mexico, and Miss Jo Ann O'Flynn, of Owensboro, Ky., represented Lindenwood at the central regional conference of the Y.W.C.A. on March 2-5 in Milwaukee, Wis.

The Lindenwood Choir gave a joint concert with the Westminster College Glee Club on February 27 in Roemer Auditorium. The Choir also gave a concert in February at the Missouri School of Mines at Rolla.

Lindenwood students raised \$1,325 for the World Student Service Fund in a drive in March on the campus. Of this total \$850 was obtained at an auction in the Auditorium. The drive was opened by Liu Liang-Mo, a Chinese relief worker, who spoke on February 27.

Miss Linda Blakey, of Paris, Mo., and Miss Emily Heine, of Hooper, Nebr., were Lindenwood's delegates to a League of Women Voters conference in Chicago.

Noel Coward's comedy, "Hay Fever" was presented by members of Alpha Psi Omega on March 5.

Dr. Herman Finer, former professor of economics at the University of London and now a visiting professor at the University of Chicago, spoke at a forum sponsored by the Department of History and Government on March 9. His subject was "Germany and the Super Powers." Miss Lorraine Peck, of Troy, Ohio, and Miss Lynn Lapp, of Shaker Heights, Ohio, also spoke. The moderator was Dr. William H. Stead, vice president of the Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis.

The Lindenwood Press Club presented its fifth annual gridiron dinner in Ayres dining room on March 16. Miss Susie Martin, of Peoria, Ill., president of the club, was the toastmaster. A program of seven skits was presented and several songs, written for the occasion, were introduced. Miss Emily Heine was chairman of the committee in charge of the event.

Madame Helene Lyolene, former Paris style designer and now fashion consultant to Lindenwood, will make her annual spring visit to the campus this month. May 12 has been set as the date for the annual spring style show of the Home Economics Department.

Rabbi Milton Greenwald of the Jewish Chautauqua Society, spoke on "The Contributions of the Jewish Religion to Western Civilization" at a student assembly in February. Other recent assembly speakers included Miss Fatimeh Behaeddin and Miss Gerd Arnborg, members of the International Fellowship Mission sponsored by the Board of Foreign Missions of the Presbyterian Church.

Easter vacation began at 10 a.m. on March 25. The vacation ended at 11 a.m. on March 30. Because of the extension of the vacation, Saturday classes were held on March 20.

In this Issue:

Student Political Conventions

Page Three

Popularity Queen

Page Four

Radio Plans Announced

Page Five

Roll Call of Class of 1933

Page Six

Veronica Lake Picks Romeo

Page Seven

Girl of the Month

Page Nine

Alumnae News

Pages Ten, Eleven and Twelve

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 121

APRIL, 1948

No. 8

A Monthly Paper Published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

Delegates From Many Colleges to Attend Student Political Conventions

Senators Taft and O'Mahoney to Give Keynote Addresses at Meetings on Campus Which Will Focus National Attention on Lindenwood on April 1, 2 and 3

STUDENT DELEGATES from universities and colleges from the Gulf of Mexico to the Canadian border will assemble at Lindenwood College on April 1, 2 and 3 in the college's precedent-making national student political conventions. The meetings will attract national attention—both from educators and from politicians—as the student groups draft their platforms and nominate candidates.

Two of the nation's outstanding political leaders have completed the addresses they will deliver at the conventions. United States Senator Robert A. Taft of Ohio, a leading candidate for the Republican nomination for President, will deliver the keynote address at the Republican convention on April 3. His address will be broadcast over a national network. United States Senator Joseph C. O'Mahoney, of Wyoming, a candidate for the Democratic nomination for Vice President, will speak at the Democratic convention on April 2. His address, and the other deliberations of the conventions, will also be broadcast.

Preliminary organization of the conventions has been completed under the direction of Dr. Homer Clevenger, of the Department of Political Science. Delegates from Lindenwood, Maryville College, Washington University, Missouri Valley College and the Northeast Missouri State Teachers College, will be named to the Credentials Committee.

The Committees on Permanent Organization will be made up of representatives of East Central Oklahoma State College, Fontbonne College, James Milliken University, the University of Kansas City, Park College and Principia College.

The Rules Committees will have as members delegates from Carleton College, Gustavus Adolphus College, the University of Missouri, Otterbein College, Randolph-Macon College, St. Louis University, Sul Ross State Teachers College, the University of Tulsa, and Westminster College.

The Platform Committees will be composed of delegates from Arkansas State College, Friends University, Gustavus Adolphus College, Illionis State College, Kalamazoo College, Oklahoma Baptist University, Otterbein College, College of the Ozarks, Sam Houston State Teachers College, Southwestern College, St. Benedict's College, Sweet Briar College, the University of Tulsa, Washington University and William Jewel College.

League President



Miss Linda Blakey, a Senior, of Paris, Mo., who is president of the Lindenwood League of Women Voters, which is sponsoring the student political conventions on the campus.

The organization of political groups on the campus was completed early in March. Miss Louise Ritter has been elected president of the Lindenwood Republican Club. Other officers are: Vice president, Katherine Pemberton; secretary-treasurer, Barbara Wade; national chairman, Audrey Mount. Temporary chairmen named are: Rules and Organization, Marilyn Maddox; Credentials, Alice Baber; Platform, Rosalie Evans, and Permanent Organization, Elizabeth Keighley.

The Democratic convention organization has Miss Linda Blakey as temporary national chairman, and Miss Willie Viertel as temporary national vice-chairman. Temporary committee chairmen include: Permanent Organization, Betty Tom; Credentials, Jean Kiralfy; Rules and Organization, Mary Schwartz; Platform, Sarah Adams; Resolutions, Jean Rice.

The convention programs will include registration and organization meetings on the opening day. There will be a dinner that night for the delegates in Ayres Hall. On April 2, after the reports of the committees are received, the permanent organization of the conventions will be perfected and the platforms submitted. A dance for the visitors is planned for that night. On April 3, nominations will be made and the balloting will start. The conventions will adjourn that afternoon. (Continued on page 7)

Her Majesty, The Popularity Queen



Miss Jeane Sebastian, Lindenwood's 1948 Popularity Queen, who reigned over the annual Popularity Queen dinner at Lindenwood on February 26 is shown here with the members of her court. Miss Jo Ann O'Flynn, at her left, was First Maid of Honor, and Miss Willie Viertel, at her right, was Second Maid of Honor. Other members of the court from the left are: back row, Nancy Kern and Bobbie Walter. Front row, Dorothy Roberts, Audrey Mount, Lucette Stumberg, Eloise Macy, Casey Jones, Jeanne Gross, Susie Martin and Barbara Carrol.

Miss Jeane Sebastian Is Crowned as Lindenwood's 1948 Popularity Queen

LINDENWOOD'S 1948 Popularity Queen is Miss Jeane Sebastian, a Senior, of Cuba, Mo. Miss Sebastian, who is president of the Student Government Association and one of the college's representatives in "Who's Who in American Colleges," was crowned at the annual Popularity Queen dinner in Ayres Hall on February 26.

Miss Jo Ann O'Flynn, of Owensboro, Ky., was the First Maid of Honor and Miss Willie Viertel, of La Mine, Mo., was the Second Maid of Honor. Members of the Queen's Court included Miss Barbara Carroll, of Independence, Mo., Miss Suzanne Martin, of Peoria, Ill., Miss Audrey Mount, of Chicago, Ill., Miss Jeane Gross, of St. Charles, Miss Lucette Stumberg, of Austin, Texas, Miss Casey Jones, of Bloomfield, Ind., Miss Roberta Walter, of St. Louis, Miss Nancy Kern, of Waterloo, Ill., and Miss Eloise Macy, of Sully, Iowa.

Miss Sebastian was a member of the Popularity Court in her Sophomore year and was First Maid of Honor last year. She was crowned by Miss Janet Brown, editor of the Linden Leaves, which sponsored the event.

Lindenwood Student Wins High Honors in Voice

Miss Barbara Watkins, a Junior, of Oklahoma City, Okla., a pupil of Miss Pearl Walker, of the Music faculty, won the highest honors in Voice at the twelfth annual audition for students, sponsored by the Young Artists Committee of the Women's Association of the St. Louis Symphony Society. The winners in piano, stringed instruments and voice will give a public recital next month. This year there were 24 singers competing in the voice auditions.

Plans Completed for Lindenwood's Second Annual Radio Conference

Dr. I. Keith Tyler to Headline List of Speakers at Meeting Which Will Focus Attention on Important Place Radio Plays in Modern Living

PLANS have been completed for the second annual radio conference, to be held on the campus on April 23. Delegates from universities and colleges in Missouri and Illinois and high schools and civic groups in the St. Louis area have been invited to attend the conference sessions.

The conference program will open at 1:30 p.m. with registration in the Library Club Room. The conference sessions, however, will be preceded by informal conferences with some of the conference speakers by Lindenwood's radio classes in the morning. Dr. Franc L. McCluer, Lindenwood's president, will welcome the delegates. Dr. Siegmund A. E. Betz, of the English Department, will be the chairman at the afternoon session.

The principal speaker in the afternoon will be E. W. Ziebarth, Educational Director of the Central Division of the Columbia Broadcasting System. His subject will be "Radio in a Modern World."

Following his address there will be a panel discussion on the topic: "How Free is Radio." Dean William G. Bowling, of Washington University, will be the moderator. Speakers will include Miss Margaret Fleming, radio consultant of Harris Teachers College, St. Louis; Ray Dady, manager of Radio Station KWK in St. Louis; Soulard Johnson, executive secretary of Radio Station KMOX, St. Louis, and James Lawrence, news editor of Radio Station KSD, St. Louis,

At 4 p.m. there will be a tea and reception for the delegates and an inspection of Lindenwood's radio equipment. A dinner will be given in Ayres Hall at 6 p. m.

Philip J. Hickey, superintendent of instruction of the St. Louis Public Schools and a member of the college's Board of Directors, will preside at the evening session. The speaker will be Dr. I. Keith Tyler, professor of education and director of radio education at Ohio State University. Dr. Tyler's subject will be "Educational Broadcasting in the American Zone of Germany." Dr. Tyler, who is recognized as one of the outstanding authorities of the nation on radio education, spent several months in Germany last year as a special advisor to the United States Army.

The theme of the conference this year will focus attention upon the important role the radio now plays in world events and in every day living and the part education must play in its development as a medium of communication and understanding.

Miss Martha M. Boyer, head of Lindenwood's Radio Department, is chairman of the faculty committee in charge of the conference. In Flower Show



Miss Patricia Underwood, who was a Maid of Honor at the St. Louis Flower Show.

Lindenwood Student Is Maid In St. Louis Flower Show

Miss Patricia Underwood, a Freshman, of Knox, Pa., served as a Maid of Honor to the Flower Show Queen of the St. Louis Flower Show last month. Chosen to represent the college, she was a member of the Queen's Court during the show from March 9 to 13.

President's Scholarship Trophy Established for Lindenwood

A silver trophy, to be known as the "President's Scholarship Trophy" has been established at Lindenwood and was awarded for the first time at a student convocation on March 2. The cup, which is awarded for scholastic achievement, will become the permanent property of the group which wins it three times. The groups competing for the honor are: Niccolls Hall, Irwin Hall, Ayres Hall, Butler Hall, Sibley Hall and the Day Students.

The first name to be engraved on the cup is the Day Students. Second place went to Ayres Hall and third place to Irwin Hall.

Dr. Gipson Attends College Meeting in Chicago

Dr. Alice E. Gipson, academic dean, attended the meeting of the North Central Association of Colleges in Chicago during the first week in March.

More News From and About the Class of 1933

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

This month we present the third installment of letters from members of the Class of 1933. The following alumnae responded to our request for news of themselves and their activities:

Audrey McAnulty (Mrs. J. N. Jennings), 12315 Jane Ave., Detroit, Mich.: "After graduation with a Bachelor of Music Degree, I established a music studio as teacher of piano in my home town, Independence, Kans. For five years this was a satisfactory pursuit, but at the end of that time I felt the need of further study. I enrolled for summer courses in piano and pedagogy at the Julliard School of Music in New York City. On the way there I stopped at Detroit to visit briefly a former L. C. colleague, Miss Rachel Hinman. I found her engaged busily and happily as a teacher of organ and piano at the Detroit Conservatory of Music, Half in earnest I asked if the Conservatory could use another teacher, and the result was that I joined the staff, following a summer at Julliard. In addition to teaching I became organist of the Greek Cathedral and later choir director and organist of a Methodist Church. I met my husband, Joseph Nelson Jennings, when he enrolled as my pupil in piano at the Conservatory. We were married in 1941, and as the wife of a Certified Public Accountant and music enthusiast, I have found great happiness. We have two boys, Joseph Nelson Jennings, Jr., 4, whom we call Jody, and James Harold, 18 months. I find time for organ and piano practice and performance and do some teaching also. Just now I am especially busy as a director and program chairman for the Tuesday Musicale of Detroit which is the oldest and largest music club in Michigan. I am a member of the Detroit Alumnae of Mu Phi Epsilon. Always I am mindful of my debt to Lindenwood for its influence and guidance."

Evelyn Knippenberg (Mrs. Ernest H. Zierenberg), Chesterfield, Mo.: "After I graduated from Lindenwood in June of 1933, I was married in September to E. H. Zierenberg and have lived in St. Louis County at Chesterfield. We have three children: twin girls, Wanda Lou and Nina Mae, 13, and E. H., Jr., 11. My life has been uneventful compared to some of the letters I read, but there is never a dull moment. For a few years I did substitute teaching, but that almost became a full time job, and with my home it was too much. I help some in my husband's store and "keep house." Anyone who sews for two girls knows that that is an all time occupation. I work in the Sunday School and Church and have been Primary Superintendent for eight years."

Maurine McClure (Mrs. James J. Milligan), 639 Amelia Ave., Webster Groves, Mo.: "In 1935, James Joseph Milligan, a St. Louis attorney, and I were married. Dr. Roemer performed the ceremony, and Mrs. Roemer was one of the wedding guests. We have lived in St. Louis County ever since, except when I could follow my husband to Army posts during World War II. He is a Colonel in the Infantry, U. S. Army Reserve, and after he went to India and Burma on overseas duty, I took a position and did office work for two years. But we are at home now, and for the past year my chief outside interest has been doing volunteer Red Cross work one day a week at Jefferson Barracks Hospital for Veterans of our military services, and lately I have acted as chairman of the Arts and Skills Service from Webster Groves."

Mary Ethel Burke (Mrs. Henry Buschmeyer), 1701 Elm St., St. Charles: "These past fourteen years have been busy ones for me, and I have spent them all here in St. Charles. After graduating in 1933 from Lindenwood with an A.B. degree and a Teacher's Certificate, I wound up as Secretary to Chief Estimator in the St. Charles Engineering Office of the American Car and Foundry Co., which makes a great many of the railroad's streamlined passenger cars. Here I still am! In October, 1941, Henry L. Buschmeyer, also an employee in the same office, and I were married. Last year we filed away permanently our long-workedon plans for a new house on a lot we had bought several years ago, and bought an old house to do over. We keep saying, "if we had only known how much work, etc.", but I know neither of us would trade the thousands of hours of hard work that have gone into the old house since February 15, 1947, and since we have come this far, we don't mind the many more that are still awaiting us. Since my husband's hobby is a work bench and tools, we have had to hire very little of our work done. Our new old home is truly in the very shadows of Lindenwood as we live on Lindenwood and Elm Streets, just one-and-a-half blocks from Roemer Hall. But its proximity is not necessary to bring the satisfying, ever remaining warmth and feeling of pride with which I am always possessed when I think of the four wonderful years I spent at Lindenwood."

Eleanor Foster (Mrs. Dick Watkins), 509 East 2nd St., Hope, Ark.: "After leaving Lindenwood, I taught "Expression" and directed a high school play or

(Continued on page 8)

Veronica Lake, Paramount Star, Picks College's Romeo of 1948

M ISS VERONICA LAKE, Paramount motion picture star, was the judge of the annual Romeo contest sponsored by the Linden Bark. Miss Lake made her selections while working on her new picture, "Isn't It Romantic?", to be released soon. The Romeo of the year was entered by Miss Carol Brower, a Freshman, of Winfield, N. J.

Miss Nancy Bailey, of Boise, Idaho, entered the picture of the entry chosen by Miss Lake as the "most marriageable." The entry of Miss Claudia Privett, of Meramac, Okla., was judged the "most athletic," and Miss Patricia Perry, of Fort Worth, Texas, entered the picture selected as the "most kissable." The man chosen as "most fun to go out with" was the entry of Miss Rosalie Evans, of Emerson, Iowa. Miss Ruth Ann Ball's entry was selected as the "most intellectual." Miss Ball's home is in Payette, Idaho.

The entries were judged from pictures submitted by Lindenwood students. Autographed photographs of Miss Lake were presented to the winners.

Student Political Conventions

(Continued from page 3)

The conventions are sponsored by the college's League of Women Voters, of which Miss Blakey, a Senior, of Paris, Mo., is president. The two conventions will meet simultaneously, except when the delegates will assemble to hear the address of Senators O'Mahoney and Taft. Each school is entitled to two official delegates to each convention, and the number of votes allotted to each delegation will be determined by the enrollment it represents.

The list of schools which have registered delegates includes: Arkansas State College, Conway, Ark.; Carleton College, Northfield, Minn.; East Central State College, Ada, Okla.; Fontbonne College, St. Louis; Friends University, Wichita, Kan.; Gustavus Adolphus College, St. Peter, Minn.; Harris Teachers College, St. Louis; Illinois College, Jacksonville, Ill.; James Milliken University, Decatur, Ill.; Kalamazoo College, Kalamazoo, Mich.; University of Kansas City, Kansas City, Mo.; Maryville College, St. Louis; Missouri University, Columbia, Mo.; Missouri Valley College, Marshall, Mo.; North East Missouri State College, Kirksville, Mo.; Oklahoma Baptist University, Shawnee, Okla.; Otterbein College, Westerville, Ohio; College of the Ozarks, Clarksville, Ark.; Park College, Parksville, Mo.; Principia College, Elsah, Ill.; Randolph Macon College, Lynchburg, Va.; Sam Houston State Teachers College, Huntsville, Texas; Shurtleff College, Alton, Ill.; St. Louis University, St. Louis; Southwestern College, Memphis, Tenn.; St. Benedict's

Romeo Judge



Miss Veronica Lake, Paramount star, who was the judge of this year's Romeo Contest, sponsored by the Linden Bark.

College, Atchison, Kan.; St. Mary's University, San Antonio, Texas; Sweet Briar College, Sweet Briar, Va.; Sul Ross State Teachers College, Alpine, Texas; University of Tulsa, Tulsa, Okla.; Washington University, St. Louis; Westminster College, Fulton, Mo., and William Jewel College, Liberty, Mo.

Central College, Fayette, Mo.; University of Louisville, Louisville, Ky.; Vanderbilt University, Nashville, Tenn.; Elmhurst College, Elmhurst, Ill.; Knox College, Galesburg, Ill.; Oklahoma City University, Oklahoma City, Okla.; McKendree College, Lebanon, Ill.; Quincy College, Quincy, Ill.; Southeastern Missouri State Teachers College, Cape Girardeau, Mo.; University of South Dakota, Vermillion, S. Dakota.

Roll Call of Class of 1933

(Continued from page 6)

two. I became convinced that I would have a much fuller life if I chose another career. So, with the proper encouragement from Dick Watkins, who, by the way, was my next door neighbor, I married. Now I'm using all my vocal development in "yelling up" my three rough, tough children, Judy, 9, John, 5, and Eleanor Ann, 6 months-old. What a nice quiet life teaching and directing must have been! During the last fourteen years I have turned from dramatic work and gone into music work, dabbling a little in local, district and state music club activities. I even took a few piano lessons from a concert pianist who was stationed here with her husband during the war. That was a real treat for I had always done only vocal work. Also, due to my pride in my children, I have become quite interested in photography, doing my own developing, printing, and enlarging. I hope someday to have quite a set-up in this line. How I wish Lindenwood had had such a course when I was there. All in all, with the fore-mentioned activities, a rather active social life, an occasional trip with Dick, and the covering of as many football games as possible in this section, I get what my oldest one calls a "large charge" out of life. I only hope to someday be able to return for a visit at L.C., even if I have to wait until my girls are students there."

Virginia Lou Keck (Mrs. George M. Powell), 443 S. 48th St., Philadelphia, Pa.: "Two weeks after graduation I married a U. S. Army Medical Officer. We still, after 15 years in the service, find it a most fascinating and interesting life. In fact, since being on the move so often, I would find it quite difficult to settle down in one place. I love travel and that we get. We have been stationed at various army posts and general hospitals throughout the U.S. plus two delightful tours of foreign duty in the Panama Canal Zone. In my travels I have run upon several ex-Lindenwoodites and what a gab-feast we'd have. During the war I had the pleasure of entertaining Dr. Florence Schaper in our home when she was on duty in Washington, D. C. I have one son who was nine years old September 30. He is "one hundred per cent boy" and keeps me constantly on the alert. At present we are in Philadelphia as Col. Powell is taking a course in Internal Medicine at the Graduate School of Medicine, Univ. of Pa. Upon completion of the course in May, we will be assigned a new station."

Thelma Harpe (Mrs. Robert P. Conklin), 4171 Garthwaite Ave., Los Angeles, Calif.: "For several years after graduating from Lindenwood I taught music in Los Angeles and Texarkana, Texas. Then I

Lindenwood Children



Rodney, at left, is the oldest of the three handsome sons of Mr. and Mrs. Harold Palmer, of Los Angeles. Rodney is 14, Raymond, in the center, is 5 and Jerry is 13. Mrs. Palmer was Margaret Schaberg, Glass of '32.

married Mr. Conklin, who is associated with the Automobile Club of Southern California as a cartographer. As his work takes him to various places in the U. S. I resumed my teaching again, but later returned to school. For two years I was a student at Woodbury Business College. Since graduation from Woodbury's I have been doing secretarial work. At the present time I am confidential secretary for the president of a builders and developers corporation, which I enjoy very much. Before too long we shall be moving into a new home located in Pasadena. We have a fine L.C. Club in Los Angeles, of which I am president this year."

(To be concluded next month)

Miss Genevieve Willett, of Perry, Okla., who attended Lindenwood in 1943-46, is now attending the American Academy of Dramatic Art in New York City. Her sister, Mrs. Ruth Esther Lanza, who attended Lindenwood in 1938-39, is now living in Colorado Springs, Colo. She and her husband have two sons, Anthony Willett, 6, and Charles William, 4.

Mrs. Robert Dorsey, who was Lulagene Johnson and attended Lindenwood in 1938-40, writes that she and her husband are now living in Brookfield, Mo. They have two children, Bobbiegene, 4, and Barbara Ann, 6 months-old.

Girl of the Month

WITH THIS ISSUE we inaugurate a new feature—
the "Girl of the Month." The purpose is to show what Lindenwood girls have done in graduate work. We are happy to present this month Doris J. Banta of the class of '43 who, with Ruth Haines, was awarded the Lindenwood fellowship of '43.

Miss Banta entered Cornell University Law School in October, 1943; received her LL.B. with distinction in June, 1946; took the Missouri Bar examinations; was licensed to practice in July, 1946, and is now practicing law in St. Louis, with the law firm of Carter, Bull, Garstang, and McNulty.

We are proud of the grades she made at Cornell. Seniors at Cornell take comprehensives so she was graded in courses for five terms; out of eighty hours of work she received sixty-eight hours of A's leaving only twelve with B grades.

Although she was in several different "classes," because some students were following an accelerated program and she was not, she ranked first in every one of these classes except the first term when she tied for first place with another girl.

Miss Banta's career on the Cornell Law Quarterly was unusual. She was elected to compete for the Cornell Law Quarterly after one term in law school. She was not the only competitor so chosen: three of her classmates shared this distinction. However, she was the only one of the four who stayed with the Quarterly from that time until the end of law school. Her five terms of serving the Quarterly is probably something of a record.

Election to the board of editors of the law review is a distinction in any law school. At Cornell, the Quarterly is a student publication with only indirect faculty supervision through the Joint Quarterly Board upon which three members of the faculty sit along with the officers of the Editorial Board (all students).

As the Quarterly demands a great deal of extracurricular work, only better and more advanced students are able to carry the load. Election to compete is, thus, based upon academic standing.

The "compet" spend a term doing what is commonly known as "dogwork" (checking citations, indexing, proof reading) for the editors and, at the same time is expected to write a "note," which is a little piece of legal scholarship destined for publication in the "Student Notes" section of the Quarterly.

If "dogwork" and "note" meet the editors' approval, and his grade average stays up, the competitor is elected to the Editorial Board. The Editorial Board elects its officers: the editor-in-chief, the Managing Editor, and the Book Review Editor were the officers during her law school career.

After a term as competitor, she was elected to the Editorial Board and almost at the same time to the post of book review editor. She later became managing editor, and finally during her last year held the position of editor-in-chief, which is probably the greatest single honor which can come to a student in the Cornell Law School. (The post was once before held by a woman: in World War I years.)

Miss Banta was elected to the Order of the Coif, which is the honor society of law schools. She was elected from the Law School to the Cornell chapter of Phi Kappa Phi, an honor society to which students are elected from all the colleges of a university.

We predict that Miss Banta will have an interesting and successful career both because of her preparation and her great enthusiasm for law. Lindenwood will watch her work with great pride.

Dr. David M. Skilling, Long Member of Board, Dies

Lindenwood records with deep regret the death of the Rev. Dr. David M. Skilling, of Webster Groves, a member emeritus of the college's Board of Directors, on February 28 after a long illness. Dr. Skilling became a member of the board in 1902 and served continuously until his retirement a few years ago. He was pastor of the Webster Groves Presbyterian Church for 34 years until he retired in 1936. Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to all the members of his family.

Miss Agnes Sibley, English Teacher, Receives Ph.D.

It's Dr. Agnes Sibley of the English Department now. Miss Sibley, who was on leave of absence last year to complete work for her doctorate, received her Ph.D. degree in February from Columbia University in New York City. Dr. Sibley, who joined the faculty in 1943, holds her B.A. and M.A. degrees from the University of Oklahoma.

Lindenwood's 121st Annual Commencement Is Set for May 31—May Day Is May 8

Lindenwood's 121st annual commencement will be held on May 31, it is announced by Dr. Franc L. McCluer. Examinations for the second semester will begin on May 28 and will be resumed on June 1, after the commencement. May Day this year will be held on May 8.

Book Review Given at March Meeting of St. Louis Club

A review of the recent best seller, "Raintree County" was given by Mrs. Thaddeus B. Clark at the March meeting of the St. Louis Afternoon Lindenwood Club on March 8 at the home of Mrs. Harold Ackert, 7460 Amherst Ave., University City. Mrs. Norman Neuhoff, president of the club, presided at the meeting.

Lindenwood Children



This month we present three more Lindenwood children. At left is Anita Lee Austin, who was 13 months old when she posed for this picture. She is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Charles David Austin, of 1547 Oak Knoll, Dallas, Texas. Mrs. Austin was Mary Jane Lintz and she attended Lindenwood in 1942-43. Seated on her mother's lap is Cherrie Elizabeth, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Paul D. Graham, of Abilene, Texas. Mrs. Graham, who was De Alva McAllister, attended Lindenwood in 1939-40. At right is Leslie Jean, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. L. D. Alexander, of Maupville, Wash. Mrs. Alexander was Betty Lohr, Class of '38.

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Miss Betty Spears, who attended Lindenwood in 1934-35, is now an instructor in physical education for women at the University of Texas. Her new address is 710 W. Twenty-fourth St., Austin, Texas.

Mrs. Charles Fildes, of Olney, Ill., (Johnsie Fiock—1917-18) has a program called "Music at Twilight" each day over Radio Station WVLN at Olney.

The work of Miss Mildred Iffrig, a member of the faculty of the New Brunswick, N. J. High School in consumer distributive education has attracted wide attention in that state. Miss Iffrig, who attended Lindenwood in 1926-28, recently sponsored a course in distributive education for high school students in cooperation with retail stores of New Brunswick.

Mr. and Mrs. Robert W. Bain are now living at 4058 Winthroph Ave., Indianapolis, Ind. Their son, Robert Walker Bain, Jr., is now 1 year-old. Mrs. Bain was Marjorie Roberts and she attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

Mr. and Mrs. E. N. Kreig, and their son, Edward, 1 year old, are now living at the Campus View Apartments in Fayetteville, Ark. Mrs. Kreig, who was Shirlee Noble, attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

A letter from Mrs. H. R. Halliburton (Mary Lou McClain, Class of '40) tells of her new address. She and her husband are now living at 4227 Gardner Ave., Berkley, Mich.

Mr. and Mrs. Don Hardy are now living in Canon City, Colo., and have a son, David Sexton. Mrs. Hardy, who was Martha Sidebottom, attended Lindenwood in 1928-29.

Mr. and Mrs. Ned L. Postels, of 2811 Prospect Rd., Peoria, Ill., celebrated their first wedding anniversary on February 9. Mrs. Postels was Reba Crowder and she attended Lindenwood in 1942-44.

A recent announcement tells of the engagement of Miss Nan Jean Amis, of Glenview, Ill., to Joseph Barmueller. An early summer wedding is planned.

Miss Ardella Bullard, who attended Lindenwood in 1938-39, writes that she has moved from Alhambra, Calif., to 1605 Arch St., Little Rock, Ark.

ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

WEDDINGS

A February bride was Miss Margaret Ann Kendall, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Edward Kendall, Jr., of Granite City, Ill. Miss Kendall, a member of the Class of '47, chose February 14 as the date of her marriage to Kenneth Lee Perkins, in St. Louis. Mr. and Mrs. Perkins are now at home at 2609 Madison Ave., Granite City.

On June 26 at Lincoln, Nebr., Miss Shirley Records, who attended Lindenwood in 1945-46, was married to James Phelan. Mr. and Mrs. Phelan are now at home at 521 Lincoln Ave., Hebron, Nebr.

February 3 was the date chosen by Miss Dorothy Lee Moss, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. V. R. Moss, of Pleasant Hill, Mo., for her marriage to Clarence Byron Bailey at Pleasant Hill. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1946-47.

Miss Evelyn Freerksen, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Leslie J. Freerksen, of Marshalltown, Iowa, was married to Kenneth Eugene Brown on January 3 at Kansas City, Mo. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1946-47.

On August 16 at Chicago, Ill., Miss Mary Ellen Hoelscher, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Harry Hoelscher, of St. Charles, was married to Dr. John Carlos Burnett. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1943-44.

Miss Lenore Jones, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Floyd Edward Jones, of Rolla, Mo., chose November 16 as the date of her marriage to John Munson Morris, Jr., at Rolla. Mrs. Morris attended Lindenwood in 1945-46. She and her husband are now at home at 608 W. Eighth St., Rolla.

Miss Enid Lucille Kelso, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Clyde C. Kelso, of Grand Island, Nebr., was married to Warren Albert Connell on June 14, 1947 at Grand Island. Mrs. Connell attended Lindenwood in 1944-45.

March 12 was the date chosen by Miss Julia Ann Williams, of Edwardsville, Ill., as the date of her marriage to William B. Brown, Jr. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1945-46. She and her husband are now at home at 3 Rolla Gardens, Rolla, Mo.

Miss Mary Frances Deaver, of Springdale, Ark., who attended Lindenwood in 1934-35, was married on December 14 at Springdale to E. Cranston Reid.

A March bride was Miss Genelle Marie Phillips, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Clemens B. Phillips, of St. Charles. Miss Phillips chose March 28 as the date of her marriage to Vernon H. Branneky at St. Charles. Lindenwood Wedding



Mr. and Mrs. Charles H. Shafer, leaving the church after their wedding at Anna, Ill., on November 9. Mrs. Shafer was Miss Patricia Brown, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Roy A. Brown, of Anna, and she attended Lindenwood in 1946-47.

On August 29 at De Land, Ill., Miss Carol Cathcart, of De Land was married to Howard P. Schwalb. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1945-46. Mr. and Mrs. Schwalb are now at home at 1307 W. University St., Urbana, Ill.

. . .

BIRTHS

A future Lindenwood girl is Sharon Ann, who was born on November 20 to Mr. and Mrs. R. E. Gengler, of 623 North St., Lafayette, Ind. Sharon has a brother, who is 1½ years old. Mrs. Gengler was Jane Thomas and she attended Lindenwood in 1937-38.

A daughter, who has been named Patricia Louise, was born on January 9 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert R. Harrison, of 356 N. Twenty-fifth St., Lafayette, Ind. Mrs. Harrison was Freda Marie Eberspacher and she is a member of the Class of '44.

Creston Neal is the name of the son born on January 22 to Mr. and Mrs. George P. Baumunk, of 19 Wilshire Ave., Webster Groves, Mo. Creston's mother was Beverly Mayhall and she is a member of the Class of '40.

A daughter, who has been named Cynthia Kaye, was born on January 23 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert Johnson, of Oak Park, Ill. Mrs. Johnson was Mary Stanton and she attended Lindenwood in 1943-44.

BIRTHS

A daughter, who has been named Sharon Kay, was born on January 24 to Mr. and Mrs. Clyde Fishell, of Lebanon, Mo. Mrs. Fishell, who was Joy Spears, attended Lindenwood in 1946-47.

Gregory Earl is the name chosen for the son born on August 2 to Mr. and Mrs. E. J. Lynn, of 2227 Elsarfield Dr., Indianapolis, Ind. Mrs. Lynn was Kathryn Mayer and she attended Lindenwood in 1936-38.

A future Lindenwood girl is Mary Katherine, who was born to Mr. and Mrs. Frank Abbott Trice, of De Witt, Ark., on February 13. Mrs. Trice was Katherine Erwin, Class of '34.

A son, who has been named Lloyd Robert, II, was born on October 5 to Mr. and Mrs. L. Robert Geist, of 1914 Thirty-first St., Des Moines, Iowa. Mrs. Geist was Belva Goff and she attended Lindenwood in 1936-37.

February 9 is the birth date of Don Walker, son of Lt. and Mrs. Don W. Korte, of New Haven, Mo. Mrs. Korte was Irene M. Altheide, Class of '41. She plans to join her husband this month at Dahlgren, Va., where he is now stationed.

Another future Lindenwood girl is Ann Elizabeth, who was born on February 22 to Mr. and Mrs. Gene Schaberg, of St. Charles. Ann's mother was Pearl Lucille Lammers, Class of '41.

Jane Ellen is the name chosen for the daughter born on February 10 to Mr. and Mrs. James Ball Rosborough, of 1001 Twenty-sixth St., Moline, Ill. Mrs. Rosborough was Mary Elizabeth Stuhler and she is a member of the Class of '36. Jane has a brother, who is 3.

It is twin daughters at the home of Mr. and Mrs. W. F. Schefelbein, at 310 North St., Peoria, Ill. The twins, who have been named Carrie Sue and Carol Ann, were born on November 17. Mrs. Schefelbein, who was Susan Fuller, attended Lindenwood in 1943-45.

A daughter, who has been named Karen Jeanne, was born on October 10 to Dr. and Mrs. R. W. Hanf, of 2545 Grover St., Seattle, Wash. Karen's mother was Ruth Faucett, Class of '41.

Jeffrey Leroy is the name chosen for the son born on October 22 to Mr. and Mrs. C. F. Anderson, of Trona, Calif. Jeffrey has a brother Paul, 6½, and a sister, Corky, 4½. Mrs. Anderson was Mary Louise Tymm, who attended Lindenwood in 1935-36.

Sally Linsin is the name of the daughter born on March 1 to Mr. and Mrs. W. M. Lefferdink, of Warrenton, Mo. Mrs. Lefferdink was Eileen Linsin, Class of '42.

A daughter, who has been named Cynthia Kaye, was born on January 23 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert M. Johnson, of 907 Pleasant St., Oak Park, Ill. Mrs. Johnson was Mary Stanton and she attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

February 28 is the birth date of Leslie Elizabeth, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. A. P. Barth, of 428 S. Stough St., Hinsdale, Ill. Mrs. Barth was Janet Steben, who attended Lindenwood in 1938-39.

A daughter, who has been named Elizabeth, was born on October 5 to Mr. and Mrs. Karl W. Fischer, Jr., of Iowa City. Mrs. Fischer was Patricia Tobin and she attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

A recent announcement from Mr. and Mrs. Paul Comer, of Detroit, Mich., tells of the birth of a daughter, who has been named Sharon Ruth. Mrs. Comer was Ruth Bargquist, who attended Lindenwood in 1942-44.

A son, who has been named Ben James, was born on January 19 to Mr. and Mrs. David E. Gow, of 1605 Ridgeview Ave., Lancaster, Pa. Ben has a sister, Janis Brooke, who is 4. Mrs. Gow was Flora May Rimmerman and she attended Lindenwood in 1932-34.

Charles Davis is the name chosen for the son born on January 14 to Mr. and Mrs. W. R. Krueger, of Stillwater, Okla. Charles has a brother, Richard Ryan, who is 3. Mrs. Krueger, who was Hariette Chanty, attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

IN MEMORIAM

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. Walter N. Halsey, of Omaha, Nebr., on January 7. Mrs. Halsey, who was Anna Mary McKee, was a member of the Class of 1884. She was for a number of years a principal at Indian Missions. Later with her husband, the Rev. W. N. Halsey, she helped organize the University of Omaha. Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to all the members of her family.